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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 26 April 2023
2pm – 4.20pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Nashwa Alsakka, Dakota Anton, Ian Arbuthnot, Professor Rossella Argenziano, Professor Thankom Arun, Dr Louise Beard, Andrew Boer, Callum Broadbent, Ej-Francis Caris-Hamer, Professor Carrillo Tudela, Professor Katharine Cockin, Professor Edward Codling, Dr Tracey Costley,   Professor Pam Cox, Matthew De Abaitua, Professor Madeline Eacott,  Nathan Edwards, Fiona Elsted, Professor Maria Fasli, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Hannah Gibson, Professor Faten Ghosn, Professor Claudia Giradone, Dr Georgi Grahovski, Professor Chris Greer, Dr Raynee Gutting, Dr Laurie James-Hawkins, Professor Victoria Joffe, Professor Nancy Kula, Professor Andrew Le Sueur, Dr Ruth Lowry, Professor Shane Martin, Professor Ian Maynard, Professor Dominic Micklewright,  Dr Rick O’Gorman, Professor Onyeka Osuji,  Professor Silke Paulmann, Professor Diana Bullen Presciutti, Dr Andrew Priest, Dr Brandon Reeder,  Professor Leo Schalkwyk, Professor Reinhold Scherer, Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Richard Stock,  Jon White

	
	

	Apologies
	Dr Hongsheng Dai, Professor Winifred Eboh, Professor Theodore Konstadinides, Professor Kevin Lu, Professor Peter Lynn, Dr Chris Main, Professor David O’Mahony, Marcin Rudy, Professor Róisín Ryan-Flood, Ashahar Soomro, Joanne Webb, Nifemi Wilson-Adu 

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary (apologies given)

	
	

	In attendance
	Professor Leanne Andrews, Professor Andrew Canessa, Dr Anna Hardiman-McCartney, Emma Hardy, Lucy Johnson, Professor Stavroula Karapapa, Andrew Keeble, Dr Annecy Lax, Sara Limerick, Professor Natasha Lindstaedt, Vanessa Potter, Alex Seabrook, Dr Rob Singh, Dr Lisa Smith, Emma Stock, Kimberley Stockley

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The call for nominations has been issued for five permanent members of academic staff to join Senate in 2023-24 following the end of terms of appointment for Professor Rossella Argenziano, Professor Katharine Cockin, Professor Edd Codling, Professor Theodore Konstadinides and Dr Stevphen Shukaitis. Senate members are asked to discuss this opportunity with their colleagues and encourage them to stand. As part of our work to increase the diversity of Senate, we are particularly welcoming nominations from Black, Asian, and Minority Ethnic staff. Nominations will close at 5pm on 24 May 2023.
	81/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	As part of our work to increase the visibility and raise awareness of the work of Senate and encourage colleagues to stand for election, a Senate Information Event is taking place on Wednesday 3 May 4-5pm, in the Senate Room. The event is open to all members of staff who are interested in the work of Senate and also becoming an elected member. Senate members were asked to discuss this with their colleagues and encourage them to attend. 
	82/23

	
	
	

	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 25 JANUARY 2023 (S/23/14)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 25 January 2023.
	83/23

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	84/23

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	85/23

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/23/15)
	

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of the Department of Mathematical Sciences
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon receipt of a joint nomination from the members of academic staff holding posts allocated to the department and the Vice-Chancellor, Professor Spyridon Vrontos be appointed as Head of the Department of Mathematical Sciences, for the following period:

1/6/23 – 31/7/26
	86/23

	
	

	Appointment of an Acting Head of the Department of Psychosocial and Psychoanalytic Studies
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, paragraph 6, Dr Jessica Battersby be appointed as Acting Head of the Department of Psychosocial and Psychoanalytic Studies for the following period:

10/8/23 – 31/7/24
	87/23

	
	

	Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowships Committee 
	

	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following virtual consultation with Senate members, Council approved Senate’s recommendation for the award of an Honorary Fellow by the University Essex to be awarded at the annual meeting of Court in June 2023, and the award of Honorary Degrees by Partner Institution Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust to be awarded in June 2023. 
	88/23

	
	

	Changes to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following virtual consultation with Senate members, the Chair of Senate had approved changes to incorporate trailing into the UG Rules of Assessment for 4-year degrees for implementation with immediate effect. A detailed summary is provided in Senate paper S/23/15. 
	89/23

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/23/16)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate. 
	90/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	An update on the work of the Student Safety Working Group led by the Deputy Registrar (Education & Research) and the actions that the group is progressing. A workshop will be taking place on 25th May and Senate members were invited to feed in any thoughts or ideas. Senate noted the prevention work that is being undertaken to address sexual violence and harassment on our campuses. This includes mandatory consent training for all students as part of the online registration process in addition to the in-person training delivered through the Residence Life team in all University accommodation and other training and guidance available, as well as partnership working with the SU on communications to ensure that students are aware of our values and the behaviours we expect. 
	91/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University had been one of the first institutions to approve policies and implementation plans for Tackling Misogyny, Harassment, Sexism, and Sexual Violence Against Women, and Domestic Abuse, which had been considered by Senate at its 2 November 2022 meeting. Senate members who wished to contribute to, or find out more about this ground-breaking work, were invited to contact Elaine Brown, Director of Inclusion.
	92/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	To support the continuing expectation that students attend their teaching events, work will be undertaken at the start of the new academic year to emphasise the benefits to students of attendance. Learning from the LEAP project has shown that although there is a correlation between student attendance and student success, a broader engagement measure is a much better predictor of student success than attendance alone.  Further detail will be provided in the Annual Report on Student Engagement at Senate’s 28 June meeting.
	93/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In addition to the range of measures that are in place to support and encourage students from low-income families to have the confidence to apply to study at Essex, Council has approved a significant level of investment in a new means-tested bursary scheme specifically for 2023-24 entry. Work is underway to ensure that all applicants are informed of the full range of financial support.
	94/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education provided an update on the current industrial action and reported that UCU members have been asked to participate in action short of a strike, including a marking and assessment boycott from 20 April 2023. She reconfirmed the focus would be on supporting students’ learning and achievement while safeguarding the quality and standards of our degrees. 
	95/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The principles underpinning the University’s response to the boycott are that (i) student outcomes will be agreed whenever possible to enable students to progress and graduate as expected where they meet the learning outcomes of their course; (ii) academic quality and standards will be upheld throughout in line with standard expectations; (iii) University policy will continue to be followed at all times; (iv) a consistency of approach across Departments and Schools in the management of the dispute; and (v) local management with central oversight will be deployed to monitor and manage any disruption. There are a number of mechanisms in place to manage any impact of the boycott across two principal areas: (i) management of marking to maximise its completion in good time; and (ii) management of missing marks at the Boards of Examiners. Work has already been undertaken with the Faculties to identify areas of high risk to enable support to be directed and impact monitored.
	96/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Academic Registrar and Director of People & Culture will hold daily meetings with the Faculty Managers until 28 July 2023 to monitor the impact of the boycott in individual Departments and Schools and to provide a way to identify and address issues, agree actions in response, and to engage Executive Deans and Heads of Department as required. Additional capacity will be identified for deployment in Departments and Schools where required to support marking and any late marks inputting created by any marking delays. 
	97/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	An assessment resilience framework, drawn from existing policy, has been approved by the PVC Education to support decision-making by Boards of Examiners where work has been submitted by a student, but a mark or marks are missing for any reason. The framework provides a structured approach to the management of marks to ensure that the students at highest risk are identified and appropriate action can be taken.
	98/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education wrote to all students on 19 April to confirm that the boycott had been announced and to provide reassurance and routes for support. The key message to students is that they should focus on continuing to prepare for their assessments and taking their exams in the normal way. 
	99/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Departments have been advised that they are expected to respond to enquiries they receive from students about the action. The guidance provided to departments includes institutional messages for students alongside templates for  responses to enquiries. The templates provide standard responses that can be tailored to individual enquiries about different aspects of the industrial action, such as the education impact, financial support, reasons for the dispute and the marking and assessment boycott. These resources also include all institutional communications relating to the industrial action so colleagues have access to a record.
	100/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University’s policy on partial performance and withholding pay, and the arrangements for declaring participation in the marking and assessment boycott are designed to safeguard students’ learning outcomes, and to ensure that students can have their work assessed, progress and graduate. Whilst there is no legal obligation on an individual to inform the University in advance of their intention to participate in the boycott, early notification will help to mitigate the impact on students where possible.
	101/23

	
	
	

	PROPOSAL TO ESTABLISH A NEW SCHOOL IN THE FACULTY OF ARTS AND HUMANITIES: PHILOSOPHICAL, HISTORICAL, AND INTERDISCIPLINARY STUDIES (PHAIS) (S/23/17)
	

	
	

	Received
	A report and recommendation that the University establishes a new School in the Faculty of Arts and Humanities.
	102/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The proposal brings together teaching and research delivered by the School of Philosophy and Art History, including the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre, and the Department of History. The new School will create an organisational structure that will help nurture and develop the disciplines currently taught and researched in the two departments that will foster exciting new opportunities for innovative cross-disciplinary education and cutting-edge research collaboration, while ensuring effective resource management and oversight.  Extensive consultation had taken place and the proposal had received support from USG and Policy and Resources Committee.
	103/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The rationale for the proposals, including the current and expected declines in demand across the sector for courses in History and Philosophy. More positively, applications to Art History, although still small, are at their highest point for a number of years, and there is increasing demand for courses currently delivered by the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre. The proposed new School brings opportunities for increased collaborative working drawing on a larger cluster of disciplines in one department and providing an opportunity for the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre to have a more coherent place in the structure of the new School. 
	104/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	There had been extensive consultation on the title of the new School. No current modules or courses or research supervision will be changed as a direct result of establishing the new School and applicants will continue to search for courses by course title through course finder. 
	105/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Subject to the approval of Senate and Council, work is underway on an internal and external communications strategy and on preparing for launch events. Extensive discussions had already taken place with staff and students and would continue through the summer term. The outline plan for the new School had been on the agenda of Student Voice Groups, and staff and students will have opportunities to be involved in working groups throughout the summer term.
	106/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Subject and discipline demand changes over time and it is important that the University continues to nurture and, where possible, grow its breadth of disciplines and subjects. The Vice-Chancellor advised Senate that he took immense pride in the University’s distinctive approach in supporting our full range of disciplines and subjects, and the important role they play in recruiting our fair share of talented students. 
	107/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Subject to the approval of Senate and Council, significant work would continue on implementation of the proposal and realising the benefits. Senate thanked the Executive Dean for the Faculty of Arts and Humanities and the Heads of the Department of History, and the School of Philosophy and Art History for their leadership in developing this proposal and taking it forward.
	108/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the School of Philosophy and Art History including the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre, and the Department of History be closed with effect from 09:00 hours on 1 August 2023 in accordance with Ordinance 14. 
	109/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following the closure of the School of Philosophy and Art History, the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre, and the Department of History, the School of Philosophical, Historical and Interdisciplinary Studies (PHAIS) in the Faculty of Arts and Humanities be established with immediate effect on 1 August 2023, in accordance with Ordinance 14.

	110/23

	Recommended to Council
	Once the new School is established, that it be listed in Ordinance 25 amongst the Schools, Faculties, Departments and Centres of the University.
	111/23

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, and upon receipt of a joint nomination from the Vice-Chancellor and members of academic staff holding posts allocated to the School of Philosophy and Art History, the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre, and the Department of History and following a term of office as the Head of School of Philosophy and Art History for the period 1/8/20-31/7/23, Professor Diana Presciutti, be appointed as the Head of the School of Philosophical, Historical and Interdisciplinary Studies for the following period: 
1/8/23-31/7/24
	112/23

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS AND RECRUITMENT UPDATE (VERBAL UPDATE)
	

	
	
	

	Received 
	A verbal update on admissions and recruitment for October 2023 entry.
	113/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC updated Senate on the latest recruitment data, and the trends across the UK. In light of the continuing trend in behaviours for home undergraduate students following the pandemic, it was likely that there would be a larger applicant pool making choices in the late part of the cycle and through clearing. Work was therefore continuing on maximising the recruitment pipeline with continuing investment in advertising and promotion activity and conversion work. The DVC reported continued growth in the PGT market, with work underway to calibrate our teaching and learning resources to respond to the changes in our student population. Deadlines had also been revised for international PGT recruitment to ensure new students are able to be better prepared and apply for University accommodation in a timely way.
	114/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC reported on the continuing work on UG tariff and whilst the time lag on data is significant, a positive impact is starting to show. PGT entry levels have also been increased in a number of areas, which in areas of high demand will enable us to ensure we are recruiting the highest quality students. Whilst home undergraduate recruitment continues to be strategically important, the size and shape of our student population has enabled further work to improve SSRs.
	115/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC reported on growth in PGR recruitment and updated Senate on the current levels of University investment in funded studentships through CDTs and DTPs, in response to requests for match funding, and through QR funding for PGR studentships in preparation for REF 2027. 
	116/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted the strategic importance of quality growth in PGR students and the need to ensure that Heads of Department have strategic oversight of admissions decisions made at a departmental or cross-departmental level, so that any constraints on individual supervisory capacity within academic departments can be appropriately considered and addressed in the context of the Head of Department’s management of workload allocation. The Dean PGRE confirmed that he actively monitors trends in application decision-making working closely with Admissions and where queries arise, follows-up with the relevant department. A paper on timelines for managing the turnaround of PGR applications will be brought to Education Committee for consideration.
	117/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed the significant contributions that PGR students make to the research environment and activities across disciplines, the different application routes, and the importance of ensuring that the University infrastructure supports PGR activity. Senate noted opportunities for large-scale grants to include funded PhDs, and potential opportunities to consider how funded PhDs could fit into new international partnerships developments. 
	118/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate members were encouraged to share any further ideas or feedback with the PGRE Dean to inform his work on the PGR Review, the DVC or the Director of CER. 
	119/23

	
	
	

	EXTENDING THE STRATEGIC PLANNING PERIOD (S/23/18)

	

	Received
	A paper updating Senate on Council’s review of the strategic planning period, and the target set for KPI-01.
	120/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The DVC reported on work that Council had requested in the context of the changing external environment, and the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and the University’s recovery phase on the implementation of the University Strategy 2019-25. This included an extension to the current strategic planning period and a review of the target set for KPI-01 recognising the changes to this measure, most notably the removal of the services/facilities spend metric. Following completion of this work, Council approved the following adjustments at its 13 March 2023 meeting: 
· The current strategic plan period (2019-25) to be extended by 3 years, to 31 July 2028.
· The target for KPI-01 to be amended to ‘top 30’ in the Times Good University Guide.
	121/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Council had also agreed a refinement to the methodology for calculating performance in relation to KPI-10a to account for the typical time-lag (two years) between new staff recruitment and research income spend.  This would enable a more accurate assessment of our performance based on our growth plans and continue to enable us to benchmark our performance.
	122/23

	
	
	

	A NEW APPROACH TO DELIVERING TIMELY AND EFFECTIVE FEEDBACK (S/23/19)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper setting out a new approach to managing timely feedback on assessed work which allows effective, fair, and reliable feedback to be delivered while maintaining reasonable workloads.
	123/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education thanked all staff who had participated in the recent consultation on the barriers to providing timely feedback as an important element of supporting student success. All respondents agreed in principle that timely feedback is a valuable part of supporting student success but reported a number of barriers to consistently providing timely feedback. 
	124/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following consideration of the feedback, the paper proposed a rethink of how assessment and feedback is organised and delivered with the aim of being able to deliver more timely feedback within reasonable workloads. It proposed that (i) we review how we design our assessments to ensure that they are effective and efficient in assessing the learning outcomes, for example, looking at the number, form and length of assessment tasks to ensure that we are not over-assessing; and (ii) that we look again at how we mark and provide feedback to ensure that is fair, reliable and efficient, for example, thinking about how we can streamline the process of giving effective feedback. The paper also noted that there are actions that can be undertaken centrally, including for example ensuring that FASER is working as an effective tool for us, and how some of our policies, such as the late submission policy, work in practice.
	125/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The most common perceived barrier was staff workload in connection with marking and feedback. The PVC Education noted that marking workload is not distributed evenly across the year or terms and can create acute pressure points.  She advised that in using the principles in the paper in combination with our improved institutional SSRs, we are in a good position to actively manage workload around these pressure points, to ensure that every single marker is given sufficient time to provide high quality, timely feedback within a reasonable workload.  An incidental benefit could be that it concentrates time devoted to assessment while freeing up other time that can be devoted to other activities. Where departments are already doing this successfully, this good practice can be shared. Senate noted the potential to deliver feedback that will better support our students’ success while also alleviating some of the difficulties and frustrations that are currently barriers. 
	126/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate discussed some of the challenges in the effective management of workload and the differences between disciplines in the types of assessments deployed. The PVC Education reported that QUAD is currently compiling a list of norms across the University that will be shared, and she encouraged departments to look at practice within their own disciplines and subjects at other Universities. Within the University’s quality assurance framework and the monitoring arrangements established by Senate as the supreme academic authority of the University, Departments have flexibility in developing course and module assessments. When reviewing existing and setting new assessments, the PVC Education reminded departments that they should be consider the minimum length of assessments and the number and form of the assessments that allow the learning outcomes to be demonstrated and to ensure that effective and timely feedback can be given. 
	127/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The PVC Education confirmed that the recommendations in the paper included Assistant Lecturers and advised that she would look separately at the issue of pay related to marking for Assistant Lecturers/GLAs, noting that Council is the employing authority for all staff at the University.
	128/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate thanked the PVC Education for her work on the consultation, the paper and its recommendations. The student members confirmed their full support for the paper and its recommendations.
	129/23

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the three key elements of the proposed approach to delivering timely feedback while managing working: 
(i) Ensuring that assessment is effective and efficient 

(ii) Ensuring that marking is fair, reliable and efficient
(iii) Actively managing workload for all elements of the marking and assessment process
	130/23

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that, drawing on Senate paper S/23/19 paragraphs 14-20 and Appendix A, the local implementation and operation of existing university policy and associated workload management are reviewed within departments before the beginning of AY 2023-24 to ensure that assessment, marking and feedback is effective, fair, reliable and efficient with the aim of reducing the turnaround time for feedback on assessed work where possible while maintaining reasonable workloads. 
	131/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	the work to be undertaken centrally to address the barriers to delivering more timely feedback identified during the consultation phase, including any linked polices and processes that create dependencies, as set out in Senate paper S/23/19, in order to facilitate assessment, marking and feedback that is fair, reliable, effective and efficient. 
	132/23

	
	
	

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL (VERBAL REPORT)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In addition to matters of business that would be included in the Senate Report to Council or provided to Council as separate papers, Senate agreed that the report should draw Council’s attention to:
· The investment in a new means-tested bursary scheme specifically for 2023-24 entry that Council has approved to support applicants from low-income households.
· In the context of the Industrial Action, the measures that are in place in ensure learning outcomes are safeguarded and academic standards and quality are maintained in line with standard expectations and in accordance with the University’s quality assurance framework.

· In the context of student and consumer protection legislation, no courses within the existing Department of History, School of Philosophy and Art History, and the Interdisciplinary Studies Centre will be changed as a result of the establishment of the new School. 
· Senate’s discussion of the importance of timely and effective feedback in delivering a strong performance against our KPIs.
· The PVC Education would look at the issue of pay related to marking for Assistant Lecturers/GLAs, noting that Council is the employing authority for all staff at the University.
	133/23

	
	
	

	PROPOSED ACTION PLANS 2023-24
	

	
	

	EDUCATION ACTION PLAN (S/23/20)
	

	
	

	Received
	The proposed Education Action Plan 2023-24 setting out the priorities, actions and key deliverables that will be taken forward as strategic priorities in 2023-24 in order to support the delivery of our Education Strategy.
	134/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The seven objectives are shaped around commitments to support and enable student success, provide a transformational and inclusive curriculum, support our educators to deliver high quality teaching, supervision, research, and a transformational and inclusive education, and ensure continued coherence in our education action planning. Priorities have been shaped by our focus on belonging and inclusivity, developing our student-focused services, support for student wellbeing, support for graduate outcomes, developing our approach to education delivery, embedding a culture of excellence in education and the delivery of consistently high-quality teaching and supervision, and building our global reputation for teaching, 
	135/23

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The proposed Education Action Plan 2023-24, as set out in Senate paper S/23/20 be approved.
	136/23

	
	
	

	RESEARCH ACTION PLAN (S/23/21)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The proposed Research Action Plan for 2023-24, setting out the priorities, actions and key deliverables that will be taken forward as strategic priorities in 2023-24 to support delivery of the Research Strategy.
	137/23

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The organisation of the priority objectives around three themes: (i) Our globally significant transformational research; (ii) enhancing a research culture that supports our internationally renowned researchers and strengthens our research community; and (iii) resources and infrastructure.
	138/23

	
	

	Senate Approved
	The proposed Research Action Plan 2023-24, as set out in Senate paper S/23/21 be approved.
	139/23

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/23/22)
	

	
	

	Received
	The report from Education Committee.
	140/23

	
	
	

	
	Referencing and Academic Integrity
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved 
	that a proportionate approach to marking of referencing should be adopted and that Heads of Department, or their nominee, should take steps to ensure clause 11 of the University’s referencing Code of Practice is observed with consistency across all levels and courses, and that the marking rubrics are reviewed and revised accordingly.
	141/23

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the following minimum standards of academic integrity education should be met:

i. Comprehensive guidance on academic integrity and referencing should be given in course handbook and this guidance should be cross-referenced in module handbooks at an appropriate place where assessment for that module is explained to students. This should link to and be based upon the Library’s referencing guidance web page, which contains the styles for each department.

ii. In addition to the provision of written guidance and the Moodle tool, each Department provides opportunities for every student to engage with, and understand, academic integrity and referencing as it applies to their own discipline. Departments may determine how this is achieved with potential mechanisms including embedding this within each module, embedding in a skills module, or incorporating it into the personal tutorial schedule. The Library and Skills for Success teams should be utilised and included, to be part of the delivery and support team.
	142/23

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that where a student is enrolled onto a course that is delivered by more than one Department, the responsibility will be with the host Department to ensure the minimum standards of academic integrity education are met.
	143/23

	
	
	

	
	Proposed changes to the Rules of Assessment 
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Rules of Assessment, set out in Senate paper S/23/22 Appendix A, be approved.
	144/23

	
	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/23/23)


	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee.
	145/23

	
	
	


Emma Hardy

Deputy Academic Registrar

26 April 2023
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